Standard Title Page -- Report on State Project

Report No.	Report Date	No. Pages	Type Report:	Final		Project No.: 9346-452-940	
VTRC 87-R31	May 1987	104	Period Covered	1: N/A		Contract No.: N/A	
Title and Subtitle Final Report The Comprehensive Community-Based Traffic Safety Program Phase II: Program Assessment for District 2 and District 7					Key Words Community Comprehensive Program Assessment		
Author(s) Jack D. Jernigan						Resource Directory Resource Inventory Traffic Safety	
Virginia Box 3817,	Organization Transportation University Sesville, Virgi	n Research tation	Council				
Va. Dept. o 1221 E. Bro	Agencies' Nam f Transportat ad Street irginia 23219	ion	esses University of Charlottesvil Virginia 2290	le			

Supplementary Notes

Abstract

Traffic safety efforts have been quite successful over the years in reducing the death toll on Virginia's roads and highways. The average number of persons killed annually in traffic crashes was down from approximately 1,180 between 1965 and 1969 to approximately 970 between 1980 and 1985. However, from 1982 to 1985, traffic crashes in Virginia rose 18.6%, and injuries and fatalities increased 25.0% and 11.2%, respectively.

In an attempt to combat these recent increases in crashes, injuries, and fatalities, the Transportation Safety Administration of the Virginia Department of Motor Vehicles (DMV) entered into an agreement in October of 1985 with the National Highway Traffic Safety Administration to initiate the Comprehensive Community-Based Traffic Safety Program. The comprehensive program relies on problem identification and program assessment in combining state and local resources to target traffic safety problems.

Two DMV districts, District 2 and District 7, were selected as pilot areas for implementation of the comprehensive program. In June of 1986, Phase I, the problem identification phase, was completed. Phase II, the program assessment phase, is designed to identify community resources and address the recommendation made in Phase I that initial countermeasures should target the program areas of occupant protection, alcohol, selective enforcement, and pedestrian safety. Programs and organizations identified through Phase II were compiled into resource inventories, which are found in Appendix B for District 2 and Appendix C for District 7.

FINAL REPORT

THE COMPREHENSIVE COMMUNITY-BASED TRAFFIC SAFETY PROGRAM PHASE II: PROGRAM ASSESSMENT FOR DISTRICT 2 AND DISTRICT 7

bу

Jack D. Jernigan Research Scientist

A report prepared by the Virginia Transportation Research Council for the Virginia Department of Motor Vehicles

(The opinions, findings, and conclusions expressed in this report are those of the author and not necessarily those of the sponsoring agencies.)

Virginia Transportation Research Council (A Cooperative Organization Sponsored Jointly by the Virginia Department of Transportation and the University of Virginia)

Charlottesville, Virginia

May 1987 VTRC 87-R31

SAFETY RESEARCH ADVISORY COMMITTEE

- W. E. DOUGLAS, Chairman, Director, Planning & Programs Development, Department of Motor Vehicles
- V. M. BURGESS, Transportation Safety Administrator, Department of Motor Vehicles
- J. T. HANNA, Deputy Commissioner, Department of Motor Vehicles
- C. P. HEITZLER, JR., Program Manager, Department of Information Technology
- T. A. JENNINGS, Safety/Technology Transfer Coordinator, FHWA
- B. G. JOHNSON, Supervisor, Driver Education, Department of Education
- F. W. JOHNSTONE, Chief of Police, Albemarle County Police Department
- C. W. LYNN, Reseach Scientist, VTRC
- R. M. MCDONALD, Project Director, Transportation Safety Training Center, Virginia Commonwealth University
- J. T. PHIPPS, Director, Roanoke Valley Alcohol Safety Action Project
- C. M. ROBINSON, Field Supervisor, Department of State Police
- ANDREW SISSON, Director, Substance & Abuse Services, Blacksburg, Virginia
- F. F. SMALL, Transportation Engineering Program Supervisor, VDOT
- J. A. SPENCER, Assistant Attorney General, Office of the Attorney General
- C. W. THACKER, Director, Office of Substance Abuse Services, Department of Mental Health and Mental Retardation
- E. W. TIMMONS, Director of Public Affairs, Tidewater AAA of Virginia, Norfolk, Virginia

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	v
EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	vii
INTRODUCTION	1
METHODOLOGY	3
FINDINGS	4
DISCUSSION	5
RECOMMENDATIONS	7
REFERENCES	9
APPENDIX A - PROGRAM ASSESSMENT NEEDS LIST Community Information. Alcohol Occupant Protection. Police Traffic Services. Emergency Medical Services. Motorcycle Safety. Pedestrian Safety. Location Data.	11 13 13 15 15 17 18 18
APPENDIX B - DISTRICT 2 RESOURCE INVENTORY. Child Safety Seat Programs. Alcohol Safety Action Programs. Other Alcohol Resources. City Police Departments. Sheriff Departments. Selective Enforcement. Pedestrian Safety. Motorcycle Safety. Transportation Safety Commissions. Other Organizations Active in Transportation Safety. Trauma Centers. Regional EMS Councils. Virginia Department of Transportation. City Engineering. Public Schools. City Management. County Administration.	21 23 26 28 29 31 35 36 39 40 45 48 49 50 54 61 63

TABLE OF CONTENTS (continued)

	Page
APPENDIX C - DISTRICT 7 RESOURCE INVENTORY	67
Child Safety Seat Programs	69
Alcohol Safety Action Programs	
Other Alcohol Resources	
City Police Departments	74
Sheriff Departments	
Military Police Departments	
Selective Enforcement	
Pedestrian Safety	80
Motorcycle Safety	
Transportation Safety Commissions	
Other Organizations Active in Transportation Safety	
Trauma Centers	
Regional EMS Councils	89
Virginia Department of Transportation	
City Engineering	
Public Schools	92
City Management	95
County Administration	97

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The author expresses appreciation to all of the persons whose efforts contributed to the completion of this report. Particularly, the author acknowledges the efforts of Jim Collins, Carey Arthur, P. K. Doll, and R. E. Christy, who provided much information and guidance for this study; Vince Burgess, Mike Worthington, and Stuart Napier, who helped in its development; the members of the Safety Group, who helped in the planning and review of this report; Jeanne Roberts, who worked from handwritten material to prepare this report; the members of the Report Section, who readied this report for publication; and Margie Jernigan, whose support and confidence serve to encourage the author daily.

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Traffic safety efforts have been quite successful over the years in reducing the death toll on Virginia's roads and highways. The average number of persons killed annually in traffic crashes was down from approximately 1,180 between 1965 and 1969 to approximately 970 between 1980 and 1985. However, from 1982 to 1985, traffic crashes in Virginia rose 18.6%, and injuries and fatalities increased 25.0% and 11.2%, respectively.

In an attempt to combat these recent increases in crashes, injuries, and fatalities, the Transportation Safety Administration of the Virginia Department of Motor Vehicles (DMV) entered into an agreement in October of 1985 with the National Highway Traffic Safety Administration to initiate the Comprehensive Community-Based Traffic Safety Program. The comprehensive program relies on problem identification and program assessment in combining state and local resources to target traffic safety problems.

Two DMV districts, District 2 and District 7, were selected as pilot areas for implementation of the comprehensive program. In June of 1986, Phase I, the problem identification phase, was completed. Phase II, the program assessment phase, is designed to identify community resources and address the recommendation made in Phase I that initial countermeasures should target the program areas of occupant protection, alcohol, selective enforcement, and pedestrian safety. Programs and organizations identified through Phase II were compiled into resource inventories, which are found in Appendix B for District 2 and Appendix C for District 7.

-1133

FINAL REPORT

THE COMPREHENSIVE COMMUNITY-BASED TRAFFIC SAFETY PROGRAM PHASE II: PROGRAM ASSESSMENT FOR DISTRICT 2 AND DISTRICT 7

bу

Jack D. Jernigan Research Scientist

INTRODUCTION

Traffic safety efforts have been quite successful over the years in reducing the death toll on Virginia's roads and highways. The average number of persons killed annually in traffic crashes was down from approximately 1,180 between 1965 and 1969 (Virginia Department of State Police [VSP], 1985) to approximately 970 between 1980 and 1985 (Virginia Department of Motor Vehicles [DMV], 1986). Moreover, because there are more vehicles logging more miles today than during the 1960's, the average annual death rate per 100 million vehicle miles of travel has been cut more than 50%, from approximately 5.0 during the latter 1960's (VSP, 1985) to 2.4 during the 1980's (DMV, 1986). Clearly many factors are involved in this dramatic reduction in traffic fatalities, but much of the reduction is the result of a comprehensive effort to improve traffic safety through promoting emergency medical services and through promoting safer vehicles, roadways, and drivers.

Although the history of traffic safety improvements is impressive, recent trends may signal that increased efforts are needed. From 1982 to 1985, traffic crashes in Virginia rose 18.6% and injuries and fatalities increased 25.0% and 11.2%, respectively (DMV, 1986). In fact, annual traffic injuries rose more than 50% from 48,144 in 1974 (VSP, 1985) to 74,585 in 1985 (DMV, 1986).

Unfortunately, these recent increases have occurred at a time when traffic safety dollars, along with monies for many governmentally supported programs, are at a premium. Hence, targeting monies where they will have the greatest potential impact has become of paramount importance.

Currently, traffic safety programs are initiated at the local level, which, in theory, gives localities the freedom to match countermeasure programs to local needs. Yet this approach dictates that localities have adequate data and resources available to identify crash problems and judge the impact of countermeasure programs. In fact,

1000

adequate data and resources historically have been either inadequate or nonexistent. Thus, one failing of the current system is that it is virtually impossible to determine whether priority traffic safety problems are being addressed in an effective manner, if at all.

In October of 1985, the Transportation Safety Administration (TSA) of the DMV entered into an agreement with the National Highway Traffic Safety Administration (NHTSA) to initiate the Comprehensive Community-Based Traffic Safety Program (CCBP). The CCBP is designed to combat the shortcomings of the current system by combining state and local resources to identify crash problems in localities and to rank those problems according to the order in which they need to be addressed. Further, the CCBP relies on identifying current countermeasure programs, concerned organizations and individuals, as well as other potential resources and then building upon them.

Two DMV districts, District 2 and District 7, were selected as the pilot areas for implementation of the CCBP. In June of 1986, the initial problem identification phase of the CCBP was completed by the Virginia Transportation Research Council (VTRC) for the TSA/DMV using only data available at the state level (Jernigan, 1986b). In the second phase of the CCBP, community resources were identified to supplement the initial problem identification findings. By knowing which programs and organizations are promoting traffic safety, the CCBP can build upon existing networks.

In a time of financial belt tightening, building upon existing resources is attractive because community resources can be identified more easily and less expensively than they can be developed. In addition, an assessment of these community resources permits monies to be targeted where they might have the greatest potential impact by identifying programs and organizations that have shown an active interest in promoting traffic safety.

The major objectives of the Phase II of the CCBP are to supplement the recommendations of Phase I by:

- 1. Identifying local resources (e.g., programs, organizations, individuals) in DMV District 2 and District 7 that have the potential to promote traffic safety.
- 2. Providing a brief administrative assessment of organizations and programs concerned with promoting traffic safety.
- Identifying local data sources that could help pinpoint highaccident locations and other traffic safety problems in urban areas.

METHODOLOGY

The initial step of this phase of the CCBP was to define an optimal set of data that could be used in meeting the objectives of this project and those of the CCBP. Referring to the needs identified in Phase I of the program (Jernigan, 1986b) and to guidelines established by the NHTSA (1985), the researcher developed a needs list for this phase of the CCBP. The transportation safety administrator, the transportation safety planner, the transportation safety program evaluation manager, and the DMV district managers and transportation safety field coordinators from the two pilot districts reviewed the list, collectively met with the researcher, and agreed upon the needs list contained in Appendix A.

Because the areas of occupant protection, alcohol, selective enforcement, and pedestrian safety were targeted in Phase I (Jernigan, 1986b), it was determined that the data search should concentrate on but not be limited to these areas of emphasis. Further, it was decided that rather than develop and administer a questionnaire, interviews should be used to gather the desired information. This strategy would allow key individuals to be recruited during the initial contact to support the program. Hence, because of the critical dual role of the initial communication, the TSA/DMV decided that no effort should be made to acquire information from within the localities except by the state coordinator and the field representatives of the CCBP. Thus, the data used in this report were acquired solely from statewide representatives of agencies and programs of interest, published sources, and the transportation safety field coordinators.

Because the VTRC did not contact individuals and organizations within the pilot districts, the state coordinator and field representatives of the comprehensive program have been given the responsibility of providing an administrative assessment of key organizations and programs concerned with promoting traffic safety. The comprehensive program's staff is also responsible for identifying local data sources that could help pinpoint high accident locations and other traffic safety problems in urban areas. However, the VTRC is to provide an inventory of organizations, programs, and key individuals interested in promoting traffic safety. The resource inventory for District 2 is displayed in Appendix B, and the one for District 7 in Appendix C. Each district's inventory is subdivided into the different target areas in which each organization has an interest.

To further aid in the development of the CCBP, the VTRC provided the TSA/DMV with a summary evaluation of how to plan, fund, and implement effective selective traffic enforcement projects (Jernigan, 1986a). The VTRC also wrote an abridgement of an evaluation by the University of

North Carolina Highway Safety Research Center (Lacey et al., 1986) on the effectiveness of several alcohol countermeasures and distributed that report to the TSA/DMV.

FINDINGS

The data indicate that occupant protection has received much attention in each of the two pilot districts. Hospitals, especially, are involved in programs making child safety seats available on loan. A report by the Virginia Commonwealth University Transportation Safety Training Center (TSTC) identified nine hospitals in District 2 and eight in District 7 as having such a program (Frank, 1985). Further, both districts have had some occupant protection activity involving public information and education.

Many alcohol countermeasures are ongoing throughout these districts, and throughout the Commonwealth. Each locality is covered under an Alcohol Safety Action Program (ASAP), that represents one of the more comprehensive alcohol countermeasure efforts in the nation. In addition, both districts have community groups which promote activities aimed at reducing the incidence of drinking and driving.

Several communities within the pilot districts have received Selective Traffic Enforcement Program (STEP) grants in recent years. Since FY 1982, speed STEP grants have been awarded to Franklin County, Lynchburg, Roanoke County, and the towns of Rocky Mount and Vinton in District 2, and to Chesapeake, Norfolk, Portsmouth, and Virginia Beach in District 7. However, three successive years of speed STEP evaluations for fiscal years 1982, 1983, and 1984 indicated that many projects did not concentrate enforcement efforts on sites, days, and times that presented an identifiable crash problem (Sharkey, 1987; Sharkey & Stoke, 1985; Stoke, Atkins, & Caudell, 1985). Thus, although some localities may be familiar with selective enforcement projects, work may be needed to assist enforcement officials in targeting specific offenses, locations, days, and times (Jernigan, 1986a).

In both districts, the American Automobile Association (AAA) is heavily involved in promoting pedestrian safety. Because most pedestrian deaths nationwide occur in urban areas, the AAA has chosen to concentrate its efforts in pedestrian safety in urban areas only. Further, much of the pedestrian safety effort involves providing public information and education, particularly through the schools.

DISCUSSION

It is apparent that promoting the use of safety belts and child safety seats continues to provide a tremendous opportunity for enhancing traffic safety. Stoke (1986) found that in Virginia the percentage of drivers using safety belts has increased each year since 1983. By 1986 the statewide driver safety belt use-rate was 35.5%; however, the driver use-rate in DMV District 2 was only 26.7%. Thus, much work needs to be done in District 2 if safety belt use is to approach the state average. Further, even though the driver use-rate of 33.9% for DMV District 7 is comparable to the state average, almost two thirds of the drivers surveyed in that district were not observed to be wearing their safety belts. Hence, both districts show a need for increased safety belt use.

Another reason why promoting occupant protection should be a primary area of emphasis for the comprehensive program is that Virginia's Mandatory Safety Belt Use Law (MUL) is to become effective in January of 1988. Grey (1985) found that both vigorous public information and education (PI&E) activities and strict enforcement of the law are necessary to get the greatest benefit from the MUL. Thus, the CCBP has the opportunity to enhance the potential effectiveness of the MUL by using its resources to promote safety belt use through PI&E strategies and through encouraging enforcement of the law.

A further occupant restraint issue that needs to be addressed is the proper installation of child safety seats. Though almost 70% of all children under the age of 4 were found to be restrained by child safety seats (Stoke, 1986), the preliminary results of a study conducted by the TSTC indicate that as many as 80% of the seats are not properly installed. Hence, the proper installation and use of child safety seats, although perhaps not a large enough problem to warrant independent attention by the CCBP, might be effectively incorporated with the promotion of the MUL and safety belt use.

Another legislative initiative may aid the comprehensive program in combating driving under the influence. During the 1987 Session, the General Assembly passed a landmark piece of legislation aimed at combating drug-impaired driving. Effective in April of 1988, police will be able to require a driver to submit to a blood test to determine the drug content of his or her blood. The legislation also makes it an offense to operate a motor vehicle under the influence of alcohol and/or drugs to a degree that impairs one's ability to drive safely. Promoting this legislation among the public and among the officials it affects provides the opportunity to combat drug-impaired driving and reemphasize the alcohol-impaired driving problem. These areas should not only be discussed with the police, but also with prosecutors, the courts, and citizen activist groups. Thus, the entire transportation safety system should be encouraged to continue and increase its efforts in the battle against driving under the influence.

Selective enforcement is one method that can be used to deter drug-impaired and alcohol-impaired driving, as well as offenses such as excessive speed and disobeying traffic control devices. Selective enforcement can be effective, but projects must be well-planned and well-executed. Numerous evaluations have found that effective projects concentrate on offenses, sites, days, and times that present identifiable crash problems (Jernigan, 1986a). Projects that do not target and systematically attack a community's most pronounced crash problems have little chance of saving lives or preventing injuries in that community. Hence, it is imperative that selective enforcement be strategically planned to target the worst problems of a community.

In addition to establishing countermeasure programs in the areas of occupant protection, alcohol, selective enforcement, and pedestrian safety, Phase I recommended that the CCBP work to establish a Citizen Advisory Committee (CAC) and a traffic safety hot line in each of the two pilot districts (Jernigan, 1986b). Although CAC's have the advantage of promoting two-way communication and citizen participation in a program, they also have the disadvantage of possibly being used to delay action (McDowell, 1986). Further, if the CAC's are to be used effectively, the sponsoring agency must be committed to working with the committee and being responsive to the committee's recommendations (Wulkan and Hoover, 1986). Obviously, the CCBP cannot implement each of the recommendations of a CAC per se; but it must at least be willing to consider the recommendations and implement them where feasible.

The researcher recommends that the initial efforts of the CCBP be directed toward establishing a district-wide CAC with representatives of key organizations and priority localities. Later, sub-committees could be established for the various communities and/or traffic safety problems, but the district-wide committee would provide both continuity and stability for the program.

It is important that the CAC's work cooperatively with the local communities, organizations, and agencies, particularly the local Transportation Safety Commissions. Hence, all entities that might be affected by the CCBP and its programs should be included in the planning efforts as early as possible. Even the simple task of keeping these entities informed will help prevent giving the impression that the CCBP is forcing unwanted or unnecessary activity on the respective entity.

In terms of promoting public input into the program, the researcher recommends that the CCBP encourage the development of a traffic safety hot line modeled after the one in operation at The Fairfax Journal. If the CCBP staff can convince the local print media to implement such a hot line, citizen input into traffic safety would be encouraged. Such a hot line would also assist in fostering a close working relationship between the media and the comprehensive program. Further, a hot line run by the print media would have the added benefit of involving the private sector in an ongoing operation to promote traffic safety. Thus,

a hot line modeled after the one in place at The Fairfax Journal has the potential to survive without federal assistance.

RECOMMENDATIONS

The researcher recommends that the CCBP staff:

- o Initiate the program by contacting and recruiting key individuals in organizations listed in Appendix B and Appendix C.
- o Contact and recruit other concerned individuals and organizations to supplement those listed in the resource inventories.
- o Establish a citizen advisory committee in each of the pilot districts.
- o Initiate program activity first in the localities identified in Phase I as high priorities.
- o Initiate occupant protection programs.
- o Initiate programs aimed at combating alcohol-impaired driving.
- o Aid in the development of selective enforcement designed to target pronounced crash problems associated with identifiable offenses, sites, days, and times.
- o Aid in the establishment of a traffic safety hot line through the local print media.

REFERENCES

- Frank, C. A. (1985). 1985 Virginia Child Safety Seat Program Inventory. Richmond, VA: Virginia Commonwealth University Transportation Safety Training Center.
- Grey, J. (1985). Manditory Seat Belt Use Laws (Report No. VHTRC 85-R17). Charlottesville, VA: Virginia Highway and Transportation Research Council.
- Jernigan, J. D. (1986a). How to Make Selective Enforcement Work:

 Lessons From Completed Evaluations (Report No. VHTRC 87-R15).

 Charlottesville, VA: Virginia Highway and Transportation
 Research Council.
- Jernigan, J. D. (1986b). The Comprehensive Community-Based Traffic

 Safety Program Phase I: Problem Identification for District 2 and

 District 7 (Report No. VHTRC 86-R42). Charlottesville, VA: Virginia

 Highway and Transportation Research Council.
- Lacey, J. H., Stewart, J. R., Marchetti, L. M., Papkin, C. L., Murphy, P. V., Lucke, R. E., and Jones, R. K. (1986). Enforcement and Public Information Strategies for DWI General Deterrence: ARREST DRUNK DRIVING The Clearwater and Largo, Florida Experience (in press). Chapel Hill, NC: University of North Carolina Highway Safety Research Center.
- McDowell, B. D. (1986). Citizen participation in the American federal system. <u>Transportation Research Circular</u>, 312, 4-8.
- National Highway Traffic Safety Administration. (1985). A Guide for Comprehensive Community Traffic Safety Programs. Washington, DC.
- Sharkey, S. M. (1987). Evaluation of the 1984 Selective Speed Enforcement Projects in Virginia (Report No. VTRC 87-R13).

 Charlottesville, VA: Virginia Transportation Research Council.
- Sharkey, S. M. & Stoke, C. B. (1985). Evaluation of 1983 Selective Speed Enforcement Projects in Virginia (Report No. VHTRC 86-R19). Charlottesville, VA: Virginia Highway and Transportation Research Council.
- Stoke, C. B. (1986). Child Safety Seat and Safety Belt Use Among Urban Travelers: Results of the 1983 1986 Surveys (Report No. VHTRC 87-R14). Charlottesville, VA: Virginia Highway and Transportation Research Council.

- Stoke, C. B., Atkins, A. L., and Caudell, A. K. (1985). Evaluation of 1982 Selective Speed Enforcement Projects in Virginia (Report No. VHTRC 85-R22). Charlottesville, VA: Virginia Highway and Transportation Research Council.
- Virginia Department of Motor Vehicles. (1986). 1985 Virginia Traffic Crash Facts. Richmond, VA.
- Virginia Department of State Police. (1985). <u>Virginia Traffic Crash</u> Facts: 1984. Richmond, VA.
- Wulkan, A. & Hoover, J. (1986). Citizen advisory committees: Austin, Texas experience. Transportation Research Circular, 312, 16-19.

APPENDIX A

PROGRAM ASSESSMENT NEEDS LIST

•

.

PROGRAM ASSESSMENT NEEDS LIST

I. Community Information

- A. Who are the members of the local transportation safety commissions?
 - 1. Names, addresses, and phone numbers of members.
 - 2. Positions held on commission (chairman, secretary, etc.).
 - 3. Business, agency, and community affiliations of members.
 - 4. How often does each commission meet?
- B. Are there other coordinating or advisory groups?
 - 1. What are those groups?
 - 2. Who sponsors them?
 - 3. How is each used?
 - 4. How often do they meet?
 - 5. Contact person (name, address, phone number).
- C. What groups, businesses, or agencies have shown an interest in promoting traffic safety?
 - 1. Name of group, business, or agency.
 - 2. What is each interested in doing?
 - 3. Contact person (name, address, phone number).
- D. In urban areas, what local police departments keep locationspecific data on crashes in their communities?
 - 1. For each department, who is in charge of keeping the data (name, address, phone number)?
 - 2. What type of system is used (computer, pin map, etc.)?
 - 3. Are summary reports of the data available?
 - 4. Are the data available?
- E. Who should be contacted if a roadway, traffic signal, traffic sign, or some fixed object needs attention (i.e., who is in charge of reporting and/or correcting engineering problems)?
 - 1. Name, address, and phone number of person(s) responsible.
 - 2. Position held.

II. Alcohol

- A. Which localities have special DUI enforcement efforts?
 - 1. Locality.
 - 2. Type of program and goal of program.

- 3. Dates of implementation and termination.
- 4. Contact person (name, address, phone number).
- B. Who has sponsored or may sponsor DUI educational programs?
 - 1. Groups, agencies, and businesses that have shown an interest in sponsoring DUI educational programs.
 - 2. Type of program and goal of program.
 - 3. Dates of implementation and termination.
 - 4. Participation levels.
 - 5. Contact person (name, address, phone number).
- C. What are the local alcohol treatment programs?
 - 1. ASAP
 - a. Directors (name, address, phone number).
 - o. Participation levels.
 - 2. Other programs.
 - a. Name of program.
 - b. Sponsor.
 - c. Type of program and goal of program.
 - d. Dates of implementation and termination.
 - e. Participation levels.
 - f. Contact person (name, address, phone number).
- D. Other groups concerned with combating DUI.
 - 1. Group, business, or agency.
 - 2. How interested in combating DUI?
 - Contact person (name, address, phone number).
- E. Other countermeasure programs which combat DUI.
 - 1. Sponsor.
 - 2. Type of program and goal of program.
 - 3. Dates of implementation and termination.
 - 4. Participation levels.
 - 5. Contact person (name, address, phone number).
- F. Drunken Driving Media Campaigns
 - 1. Sponsoring agencies (media or other).
 - 2. Type of coverage or type of program.
 - 3. Dates of implementation and termination.
 - 4. Contact person (name, address, phone number).

III. Occupant Protection

A. Employer Programs

- 1. Sponsor.
- 2. Type of program.
- 3. Dates of implementation and termination.
- 4. Participation levels.
- 5. Contact person (name, address, phone number).

B. Community Programs

- 1. Sponsor.
- 2. Type of program.
- 3. Dates of implementation and termination.
- 4. Participation levels.
- 5. Contact person (name, address, phone number).

C. Child Restraint Loaner Programs

- 1. Sponsor.
- 2. Number of seats available.
- 3. Does program have an educational component?
- 4. Participation levels.
- 5. Contact person (name, address, phone number).

D. Safety Belt Awareness Programs

- 1. Sponsor.
- 2. Type of program and goal of program.
- 3. Dates of implementation and termination.
- 4. Participation levels.
- 5. Contact person (name, address, phone number).

E. Media Campaigns

- 1. Sponsor.
- 2. Type of campaign.
- 3. Media used.
- 4. Dates of implementation and termination.
- 5. Contact person (name, address, phone number).

IV. Police Traffic Services

A. Crash Investigation Policies

- 1. Locality.
- 2. When are reports completed?

- a. When filled out?
- b. When turned in?
- 3. Contact person (name, address, phone number).
- B. Which localities run selective-enforcement programs?
 - 1. Locality.
 - 2. What offenses are selectively enforced?
 - 3. How often used?
 - 4. Where used?
 - 5. Times of day and days of weeks used.
 - 6. Dates of implementation and termination.
 - 7. Are efforts advertised?
 - 8. Contact person (name, address, phone number).
- C. What crash investigation training is given local enforcement officials?
 - 1. Locality.
 - 2. Type of training.
 - 3. Who gets it?
 - 4. Are there refresher courses?
 - a. Are they required?
 - b. How often are refresher courses given?
 - 5. Content of training (emphasis areas).
 - 6. Length of training course.
 - 7. Contact person (name, address, phone number).
- D. Public Information and Education
 - 1. Are special enforcement efforts publicized?
 - a. In which localities?
 - b. Which efforts are publicized?
 - c. Publicity used.
 - d. Media used.
 - e. Type of advertisement used.
 - f. Publicity used over what time frame?
 - 3. Are there other public information and education efforts?
 - Type of program and goal of program.
 - b. Dates of implementation and termination.
 - 4. Contact person (name, address, phone number).

- V. Emergency Medical Services (EMS)
 - A. What is the local fatal/injury ratio?
 - B. What is the local average response time?
 - C. Is there a local EMS plan?
 - 1. Where does one exist?
 - 2. What is the plan?
 - 3. Contact person (name, address, phone number).
 - D. In what communities does "911" operate?
 - E. What types of EMS training are available?
 - 1. Who gets it?
 - 2. Content of training.
 - 3. Length of training.
 - 4. How often are people retrained?
 - 5. Contact person (name, address, phone number).
 - F. What emergency equipment is available?
 - Types available (trucks, ambulances, cardiac units, etc.).
 - 2. How much equipment is available?
 - 3. How much equipment/population?
 - 4. How much equipment/square mile?
 - 5. Contact person (name, address, phone number).
 - G. Where are the trauma facilities located?
 - 1. Which hospitals?
 - Is there a helicopter available?
 - 3. What special services, equipment, and training are available?
 - 4. Contact person (name, address, phone number).
 - H. What are the public information programs in use?
 - 1. Media Campaigns
 - a. Type of campaign.
 - b. Media involved.
 - c. Sponsor.
 - d. Dates of implementation and termination.
 - e. Contact person (name, address, phone number).
 - 2. What are some other ads?

- a. Type of campaign?
- b. Sponsor.
- c. Dates of implementation and termination.
- e. Contact person (name, address, phone number).

VI. Motorcycle Safety

- A. What is the extent of the local motorcycle crash problem?
 - 1. Where do crashes occur?
 - 2. At what times of the day and on what days of the week do crashes most often occur?
- B. What motorcycle training or safety programs are offered?
 - 1. Name of program.
 - 2. Sponsor.
 - 3. Type of training offered.
 - 4. Duration of training or program.
 - 5. Participation levels.
 - 6. Dates of implementation and termination.
 - 7. Contact person (name, address, phone number).
- C. What are the other countermeasure programs?
 - 1. Sponsor.
 - 2. Type of program and goal of program.
 - 3. Dates of implementation and termination.
 - 4. Contact person (name, address, phone number).

VII. Pedestrian Safety

- A. What is the extent of the local pedestrian crash problem?
 - 1. Where do pedestrian conflicts occur most often?
 - 2. What times of day and days of week are most often involved?
 - 3. What age groups are most often involved?
- B. What pedestrian safety courses are offered?
 - 1. Name of course.
 - 2. Sponsor.
 - 3. Type of course.
 - 4. Duration of course.
 - 5. Participation levels.
 - 6. Dates of implementation and termination.
 - 7. Contact person (name, address, phone number).

- C. What are the other countermeasure programs?
 - 1. Sponsor.
 - 2. Type of program and goal of program.
 - 3. Dates of implementation and termination.
 - 4. Contact person (name, address, phone number).

VIII. Location Data

- A. Where do crashes most often occur?
 - 1. Top five to ten locations of crashes.
 - 2. Top five to ten locations of fatal and injury crashes.
 - 3. Routes with abnormally high crash rates, normalized for ADT.
- B. Where to acquire needed data.
 - 1. Are the data available?
 - 2. Who is in charge of the data?
 - 3. Are there model reports or summary reports?
 - a. Can we get them?
 - b. Can we get the data?
 - 4. Contact person (name, address, phone number).

APPENDIX B

DISTRICT 2 RESOURCE INVENTORY

Child Safety Seat Programs

AAA of Virginia (in conjunction with Danville Jaycees)

Contact:

Ms. M. R. Warren

Address:

P. O. Box 600

Danville, Virginia 24523

Seats:

100 Infant, 200 Toddler

Charge:

\$9 deposit, \$9 per month

Appomattox/Campbell County Health Department

Contact:

Ms. Willie Young, RN

Address:

P.O. Box 160

Rustburg, Virginia 24588

Telephone:

(804) 847-0961 (Campbell) (804) 369-5701 (Altavista)

(804) 376-3398 (Brookneal) (804) 352-2313 (Appomattox)

Seats:

20 Infant, 20 Toddler per county

Charge:

None

Bedford County Department of Social Services

Contact:

Ms. Ann Thomas

Address:

Burks Scott Building

Bedford, Virginia 24523

Telephone:

(703) 586-2777

Seats:

6 Convertible (only to foster parents)

Charge:

None

Community Hospital of Roanoke Valley

Contact:

Ms. Christine Bartee

Address:

101 Elm Avenue

P.O. Box 12946

Roanoke, Virginia 24029

Telephone:

(703) 985-8000

Seats:

500 Infant (only to discharged OB patients)

Charge:

None

Giles Memorial Hospital

Contact: Address: Ms. Beverly Craig

235 Buchanan Street
Pearisburg, Virginia 24134

Telephone:

(703) 921-1611

Seats:

2 Infant

Charge:

None

Henry County Department of Social Services

Contact:

Ms. Alice T. Price

Address:

P.O. Drawer 788

Collinsville, Virginia 24078

Telephone:

(703) 632-6373

Seats:

2 Infant, 1 Toddler (only to foster parents)

Charge:

None

Henry - Martinsville Health Department

Contact:

Ms. Shirly Coleman

Address:

P.O. Box 1032

Martinsville, Virginia 24114

Telephone:

(703) 638-2311

Seats:

150 Convertible (only to eligible income range)

Charge:

None

Lewis - Gale Hospital

Contact:
Address:

Ms. Kathy Williams 1900 Electric Road

Salem, Virginia 24051

Telephone:

(703) 989-4261

Seats:

300 Infant, 243 Toddler

Charge:

Infant \$10 per 6 months; Toddler for discount sale

Montogmery County Hospital

Contact:

Ms. Lelia M. McCormick

Address:

Route 460 South

Blacksburg, Virginia 24060

Telephone:

(703) 951-1111

Seats:

20 Infant

Charge:

\$20 deposit

R. J. Reynolds Hospital

Contact:

Ms. Susan B. Netherland

Address:

Route 2, Box 11

Stuart, Virginia 24171

Telephone:

(703) 694-3151

Seats:

35 Convertible

Charge:

None

Radford Community Hospital

Contact:

Ms. Donna Ducey, RN

Address:

P.O. Box 3527

Radford, Virginia 24143

Telephone:

(703) 731-2558

Seats:

1 Infant

Charge:

None

Roanoke Memorial Hospital (in conjunction with Junior League)

Contact:

Ms. Cheri Hartman

Address:

P.O. Box 13367

Roanoke, Virginia 24033

Telephone:

(703) 985-0151

Seats:

200 Infant, 200 Convertible

Charge:

\$10 deposit, \$5 for 6 months

Virginia Baptist Hospital

Contact:

Ms. Joyce Reed, RN

Address:

3300 Rivermont Avenue

Lynchburg, Virginia 24503

Telephone:

(804) 522-4000

Seats:

25 Infant, 2 Toddler (only to discharged OB patients)

Charge:

None

Alcohol Safety Action Programs

Central Virginia ASAP

Contact:

Mr. Lea Townes, Director

Address:

2316 Atherholt Road

P.O. Box 4345 - Fort Hill Station

Lynchburg, Virginia 24502

Telephone:

(804) 528-4073

Service Areas:

Counties of Amherst, Appoxmattox, Bedford, and Campbell. Cities of Bedford and Lynchburg.

Dan River VASAP

Contact:

Mr. Robert N. Rangeley, Director

Address:

2nd Floor, Bank of Virginia Building

530 Main Street

Danville, Virginia 24541

Telephone:

(804) 791-3939

Service Areas:

Counties of Franklin, Henry, Patrick, and

Pittsylvania. Cities of Danville and Martinsville.

New River Valley ASAP

Contact:

Ms. Susan Marchon, Director

Address:

207-H West Main Street

Christiansburg, Virginia 24073

Telephone:

(703) 382-4911

Service Areas:

Counties of Floyd, Giles, Montgomery, and Pulaski.

City of Radford. Town of Blacksburg.

Roanoke Valley ASAP

Contact:

Mr. James T. Phipps, Director

Address:

Salem Bank and Trust Building

Suite 201

220 East Main Street Salem, Virginia 24153

Telephone:

(703) 389-3759

Service Areas:

Counties of Botetourt, Craig, and Roanoke. Cities

of Roanoke, Salem, and Vinton.

Roanoke Valley ASAP Satellite Office

Contact: Address:

Mr. James T. Phipps, Director

Alleghany County Courthouse Covington, Virginia 24426

Telephone:

(703) 965-0340

Service Areas: County of Alleghany. Cities of Clifton Forge and

Covington.

Other Alcohol Resources

Montgomery County Task Force on Drunk Driving

Contact: Ms. Susan Marchon

New River Valley ASAP

Address: 207-H West Main Street

Christiansburg, Virginia 24073

Telephone: (703) 382-4911

City Police Departments

Bedford

Contact:

Chief Theordore King

Address:

Bedford City Police Department

Municipal Building East Main Street

Box 807

Bedford, Virginia 24523

Telephone:

(703) 586-1006

Clifton Forge

Contact:

Chief Dorsey Huffman

Address:

Clifton Forge Police Department

Municipal Building

Main Street

Clifton Forge, Virginia 24422

Telephone:

(703) 862-4173

Covington

Contact:

Chief John McFarland

Address:

Covington Police Department

City Hall

Court and Locust Streets Covington, Virginia 24426

Telephone:

(703) 962-2236

Danville

Contact:

Chief T. Neal Morris

Address:

Danville Police Department

P.O. Box 330

Danville, Virginia 24543

Telephone:

(804) 799-6515

Lynchburg

Contact:

Chief Calvin E. Robertson, Jr.

Address:

Lynchburg Police Department

P.O. Box 60

Lynchburg, Virginia 24505

Telephone: (804) 847-1430

Martinsville

Contact:

Chief Terry Roop

Address:

Martinsville Police Department

Municipal Building

Box 1101

Martinsville, Virginia 24114

Telephone: (703) 632-6381

Radford

Contact:

Chief Roy Bolen

Address:

Radford Police Department

Wadsworth and Main Streets

Radford, Virginia 24151

Telephone: (703) 639-5591

Roanoke

Contact:

Chief M. David Hooper

Address:

Roanoke City Police Department

309 Third Street, S.W.

Roanoke, Virginia 24011

Telephone:

(703) 981-2203

Salem

Contact:

Chief Harry T. Haskins, Jr.

Address:

Salem Police Department 36 East Calhoun Street

Salem, Virginia 24153

Telephone:

(703) 375-3078

Sheriff Departments

Alleghany County

Contact:

Sheriff Leon P. Smith

Address:

Alleghany County Sheriff Department

309 Court Street

Covington, Virginia 24426

Telephone: (703) 962-2221

Amherst County

Contact:

Sheriff Michael Cox

Address:

Amherst County Sheriff Department

P. O. Box 531

Amherst, Virginia 24521

Telephone: (804) 946-9300

Appomattox County

Contact:

Sheriff J. Eugene Richardson

Address:

Appomattox County Sheriff Department

P.O. Box 366

Appoxmattox, Virginia 24522

Telephone: (804) 352-8241

Bedford County

Contact:

Sheriff Carl H. Wells

Address:

Bedford County Sheriff Department

P.O. Box 507

Bedford, Virginia 24523

Telephone: (703) 586-9521

Botetourt County

Contact:

Sheriff Norman Sprinkle

Address:

Botetourt County Sheriff Department

Court House

Fincastle, Virginia 24090

Telephone:

(703) 992-8230

Campbell County

Contact: Sheriff Robert E. Maxey, Jr.

Address: Campbell County Sheriff Department

P.O. Box 280

Rustburg, Virginia 24588

Telephone: (804) 847-4974

Craig County

Contact: Sheriff Billy B. McPherson

Address: Craig County Sheriff Department

P.O. Box 266

New Castle, Virginia 24127

Telephone: (703) 864-5721

Floyd County

Contact: Sheriff George E. Branscome

Address: Floyd County Sheriff Department

P.O. Box 102

Floyd, Virginia 24091

Telephone: (703) 745-2144

Franklin County

Contact: Sheriff W. Quint Overton

Address: Franklin County Sheriff Department

Virgil H. Goode Building

Rocky Mount, Virginia 24151

Telephone: (703) 483-9227

Giles County

Contact: Sheriff John E. Hopkins, III

Address: Giles County Sheriff Department

503 Wenonah Avenue

Pearisburg, Virginia 24134

Telephone: (703) 921-3842

Henry County

Contact:

Sheriff James W. Rogers

Address:

Henry County Sheriff Department

P.O. Box 1423

Martinsville, Virginia 24112

Telephone: (703) 638-8751

Montgomery County

Contact:

Sheriff Louis E. Barber

Address:

Montgomery County Sheriff Department

P.O. Box 364

Christiansburg, Virginia 24073

Telephone: (703) 382-2952

Patrick County

Contact:

Sheriff Jay E. Gregory

Address:

Patrick County Sheriff Department

P.O. Box 128

Stuart, Virginia 24171

Telephone: (703) 694-3161

Pittsylvania County

Contact:

Sheriff Taylor E. McGregor

Address:

Pittsylvania County Sheriff Department

P.O. Box 407

Chatham, Virginia 24531

Telephone: $(804) 432-2041 \times 273$

Pulaski County

Contact:

Sheriff Frank Conner

Address:

Pulaski County Sheriff Department

86 East Main Street

Pulaski, Virginia 24301

Telephone: (703) 980-8888 x 620

-1032

Roanoke County

Contact: Sheriff Oscar S. Foster

Roanoke County Sheriff Department P.O. Box 510 Address:

Salem, Virginia 24153 (703) 387-6139

Telephone:

Selective Enforcement

Localities which have received a speed STEP grant since FY 1982:

Franklin County

Contact:

Sheriff W. Quint Overton

Address:

Franklin County Sheriff Department

Virgil H. Goode Building

Rocky Mount, Virginia 24151

Telephone:

(703) 483-9227

Lynchburg

Contact:

Chief Calvin E. Robertson, Jr.

Address:

Lynchburg Police Department

P.O. Box 60

Lynchburg, Virginia 24505

(804) 847-1430 Telephone:

Roanoke County

Contact:

Sheriff O. S. Foster

Address:

Roanoke County Sheriff Department

P.O. Box 510

Salem, Virginia 24153

Telephone: (703) 387-6139

Town of Rocky Mount

Contact:

Chief Billy G. Pickeral

Address:

Rocky Mount Police Department

Municipal Building

Rocky Mount, Virginia 24151

Telephone: (703) 483-9275

Town of Vinton

Contact:

Chief Clarence Irby, Jr.

Address:

Vinton Police Department

P.O. Box 338

Vinton, Virginia 24179

Telephone: (703) 982-0230

Pedestrian Safety

AAA of Virginia

Contact: Mr. Paul E. Akers

Community Relations Director

Address: 2617 West Broad Street

Box 26705

Richmond, Virginia 23261

Telephone: (804) 353-6611

Localities participating in AAA pedestrian safety programs:

Bedford City

Contact: Chief Theodore E. King

Address: Bedford Police Department

Municipal Building

East Main Street, Box 807 Bedford, Virginia 24523

Telephone: (703) 586-1006

Clifton Forge

Contact: Chief Dorsey G. Huffman, Jr.

Address: Clifton Forge Police Department

Municipal Building

Main Street

Clifton Forge, Virginia 24422

Telephone: (703) 862-4173

Covington

Contact: Chief John McFarland

Address: Covington Police Department

City Hall

Court and Locust Streets Covington, Virginia 24426

Telephone: (703) 962-2236

Danville

Contact: Chief T. Neal Morris

Address: Danville Police Department

P.O. Box 330

Danville, Virginia 24543

Telephone: (804) 799-6515

Lynchburg

Contact: Mr. Lowell H. Terry

Lynchburg City Traffic Engineer

Address: P.O. Box 60

Lynchburg, Virginia 24505

Telephone: (804) 847-1360

Martinsville

Contact: Mr. George W. Brown

Martinsville City Manager

Address: Municipal Building

Martinsville, Virginia 24112

Telephone: (703) 638-3971

Radford

Contact: Mr. James H. Hurt, Chairperson

Radford Transportation Safety Commission

Address: 619 2nd Street

Radford, Virginia 24141

Telephone: (703) 639-6321

Roanoke City

Contact: Mr. Charles M. Huffine

Roanoke City Engineer

Address: 215 Church Avenue, S.W.

Roanoke, Virginia 24011

Telephone: (703) 981-2731

Roanoke County

Contact: Captain Leonard J. Wade, Chairperson

Roanoke County Transportation Safety Commission

Address: P.O. Box 703

Salem, Virginia 24153

Telephone: (703) 387-6062

Salem

Contact: Chief Harry T. Haskins, Jr.

Address: Salem Police Department

36 East Calhoun Street

Salem, Virginia 24153

Telephone: (703) 375-3078

Motorcycle Safety

Virginia Rider Training Program (DMV)

Contact: Ms. Susan R. Metcalf

Manager, Virginia Motorcycle Safety Program

Address: 2300 West Broad Street

P.O. Box 27412

Richmond, Virginia 23269

Telephone: (804) 257-1930

Community colleges offering motorcycle rider training programs:

Virginia Western Community College

Contact: Dr. Harry Nickens

Address: 3095 Colonial Avenue, S.W.

Roanoke, Virginia 24015

Telephone: (703) 982-7315

1833

Transportation Safety Commissions

Alleghany County Transportation Safety Commission

Contact: Mr. Leonard L. Hepler, Chairperson

Address: RFD 2, Box 203

Covington, Virginia 24426

Telephone: (703) 747-5108

Amherst County Transportation Safety Commission

Contact: Mr. Granville E. Peters, Sr., Chairperson

Address: RFD 6, Box 50

Madison Heights, Virginia 24572

Telephone: (804) 846-4404

Appomattox County Transportation Safety Commission

Contact: Mr. Bobby Mitchell, Chairperson

Address: P.O. Box 65

Appomattox, Virginia 24522

Telephone: (804) 352-5745

Bedford City Transportation Safety Commission

Contact: Mr. Garnett E. Coleman, Chairperson

Address: 610 Blue Ridge Avenue

Bedford, Virginia 24523

Telephone: (703) 586-2611 (Office)

(703) 586-9165 (Home)

Bedford County Transportation Safety Commission

Contact: Mr. James E. Hite, Jr., Chairperson

Address: 103 Trading Block Lane

Forest, Virginia 24551

Telephone: (804) 525-4170

Botetourt County Transportation Safety Commission

Contact: Mr. J. Stull Carson, Chairperson

Address: P.O. Box 667

Buchanan, Virginia 24066

Telephone: (703) 981-3694 (Office)

(703) 821-3381 (Home)

Campbell County Transportation Safety Commission

Contact: Mr. Roger Thomas, Chairperson

Address: 113 Colington Drive

Lynchburg, Virginia 24502

Telephone: (804) 239-5890

Clifton Forge Transportation Safety Commission

Contact: Mr. Marvin Swaim, Chairperson

Address: Ingales Street

Clifton Forge, Virginia 24422

Telephone: (703) 862-4177

Covington Transportation Safety Commission

Contact: Mr. Donald Leet, Chairperson

Address: 411 Craig Street

Covington, Virginia 24426

Telephone: (703) 962-2796

Craig County Transportation Safety Commission

Contact: Mr. Glen Linton, Chairperson

Address: RFD 1

Paint Bank, Virginia 24131

Telephone: (703) 897-5131

Danville Transportation Safety Commission

Contact: Ms. Vivian Giles, Chairperson

Address: P.O. Box 31

Danville, Virginia 24541

Telephone: (804) 792-0605

-1000

Floyd County Transportation Safety Commission

Contact: Mr. Harmon Williams, Chairperson

Address: RFD 4

Floyd, Virginia 24091

Telephone: (703) 745-3525

Franklin County Transportation Safety Commission

Contact: Lt. Robert Strickler, Chairperson

Address: Room 102, Virgil Goode Building

Rocky Mount, Virginia 24151

Telephone: (703) 493-9227

Giles County Transportation Safety Commission

Contact: Sheriff John E. Hopkins III, Chairperson

Address: 503 Wenonah Avenue

Pearisburg, Virginia 24134

Telephone: (703) 921-3842

Henry County Transportation Safety Commission

Contact: Mr. Richard E. Mitchell, Chairperson

Address: 104 Southland Drive

Martinsville, Virginia 24112

Telephone: (703) 956-2910

Lynchburg Transportation Safety Commission

Contact: Mr. Stewart Hobbs, Chairperson

Address: 1443 Northwood Circle

Lynchburg, Virginia 24503

Telephone: (804) 847-9254

Martinsville Transportation Safety Commission

Contact: Mr. Oakley H. Fitzgerald, Chairperson

Address: 804 Corntassel Trail

Martinsville, Virginia 24112

Telephone: (703) 632-9761

Montgomery County Transportation Safety Commission

Contact:

Sheriff Louis E. Barber, Chairperson

Address:

P.O. Box 364

Christiansburg, Virginia 24073

Telephone: (703) 382-2952

Patrick County Transportation Safety Commission

Contact:

Mr. James R. Reed, Chairperson

Address:

P.O. Box 294

Stuart, Virginia 24171

Telephone: (703) 694-3161

Pittsylvania County Transportation Safety Commission

Contact:

Mr. Ovid Hogan, Chairperson

Address:

RFD 2, Box 50

Ringgold, Virginia 24586

Telephone:

(804) 792-6746

Pulaski County Transportation Safety Commission

Contact:

Mr. Howard Weaver, Chairperson

Address:

Dublin Professional Building

Dublin, Virginia 24084

Telephone:

(703) 674-8801

Radford Transportation Safety Commission

Contact:

Mr. James H. Hurt, Chairperson

Address:

619 2nd Street

Radford, Virginia 24141

Telephone:

(703) 639-6321

Roanoke City Transportation Safety Commission

Contact:

Mr. Richard Burrow, Chairperson

Address:

215 Church Avenue, S.W.

Roanoke, Virginia 24011

Telephone: (703) 981-2732

-10-2

Roanoke County Transportation Safety Commission

Contact:

Captain Leonard Wade, Chairperson

Address:

P.O. Box 703

Salem, Virginia 24153

Telephone: (703)

(703) 387-6062

Salem Transportation Safety Commission

Contact:

Chief Harry T. Haskins, Jr., Chairperson

Address:

36 East Calhoun Street

Telephone:

Salem, Virginia 24153 (703) 375-3016

Other Organizations Active in Transportation Safety

Appalachian Power Company

Contact:

Mr. Doug Forbes

Safety Manager

Address:

40 Franklin Road

Roanoke, Virginia 24011

Telephone: (703) 985-2300

Bedford Lions Club

Bedford Ruritan Club

Danville Jaycees

Contact:

Mr. Peter Howard

Address:

776 Main Street

Danville, Virginia 24541

Telephone: (804) 792-0402

Junior League of Roanoke

Contact:

Ms. Cheri Hartman

Address:

301 23rd Street, S.W.

Roanoke, Virginia 24014

Telephone: (703) 345-2758

Martinsville Jaycees

Radford Army Ammunition Plant

Contact:

Chuck Gardner or Douglas Day

Safety Managers

Address:

Caller Service 1

Radford, Virginia

Telephone:

(703) 639-7631

Safety Council of Southwest Virginia (Roanoke Valley Safety Council)

Contact: Ms. Martha Edwards

Address: 1314 Peters Creek Road

Roanoke, Virginia 24017

Telephone: (703) 563-1439

Salem High School

Address: 400 Spartan Drive

Salem, Virginia 24153

Telephone: (703) 387-6550

Shenandoah Life Insurance Company

Address: 2301 Brambleton Avenue, S.W.

Roanoke, Virginia 24015

Telephone: (703) 345-6711

Showbiz Pizza Place of Lynchburg

Contact: Ms. Sharon Stowe

Address: 312 Border Street

Lynchburg, Virginia 24502

Telephone: (804) 237-0682

Tire Dealers and Retreaders Association

Address: P.O. Box 7461

Roanoke, Virginia 24019

Travelers Insurance Companies

Contact: Ms. Martha Luther

Medical Representative

Address: 5204 Bernard Drive, S.W.

P.O. Box 8668

Roanoke, Virginia 24014

Telephone: (703) 772-2400

Virginia Association of Women Highway Safety Leaders

Contact:

Ms. Vivian Giles

Address:

P.O. Box 31

Danville, Virginia 24541

Telephone:

(804) 792-0605

Virginia Jaycees

Address:

Miller Park Square

Lynchburg, Virginia 24501

Telephone:

(804) 845-7069

Virginia League for Nursing

Address:

P.O. Box 11742

Lynchburg, Virginia 24506

Virginia Polytechnic Institute and State University

Contact:

Dr. Scott Geller

Professor of Psychology

Address:

Department of Psychology

Virginia Polytechnic Institute and State University

Blacksburg, Virginia

Telephone:

(703) 961-6581

Trauma Centers

Community Hospital of Roanoke Valley

Address:

3251-

101 Elm Avenue, S.E.

Roanoke, Virginia 24013

Telephone:

(703) 985-8000

Type of Service: Level II

Roanoke Memorial Hospital

Address:

Belleview Avenue & Jefferson Street, S.E.

Roanoke, Virginia 24014

Telephone:

(703) 981-7000

Type of Service: Level I

Regional EMS Councils

Blue Ridge EMS Council

Contact:

Ms. Connie Smith

Director

Address:

P.O. Box 2164

Lynchburg, Virginia 24501

Telephone:

(804) 528-0364

Service Areas:

Counties of Amherst, Appomattox, Bedford, and Campbell. Cities of Lynchburg and Bedford.

(Region III, Planning District 11.)

Piedmont Virginia EMS Coucil

Contact:

Mr. Kippy Cassell

Director

Address:

10 East Liberty Street

Martinsville, Virginia 24112

Telephone:

(703) 632-8631

Service Areas:

Counties of Franklin, Henry, Patrick, and

Pittsylvania. Cities of Danville and Martinsville.

(Region II, Planning District 12.)

Western Virginia EMS Council

Contact:

Mr. Garry Lautenschlager

Director

Address:

102 East Main Street

P.O. Box 926

Salem, Virginia 24153

Telephone:

(703) 387-3565

Service Areas:

Counties of Botetourt, Craig, Floyd, Giles,

Montgomery, Pulaski, and Roanoke. Cities of Clifton Forge, Covington, Radford, Roanoke, and Salem. Town of Vinton. (Region II, Planning

Districts 4 and 5.)

Virginia Department of Transportation

Lynchburg District

-1040

Contact:

Mr. W. R. Davidson

District Engineer

Address:

P.O. Box 11649

Lynchburg, Virginia 24504

Telephone:

(804) 528-6504

Service Areas:

Counties of Amherst, Appoxmattox, Buckingham,

Campbell, Charlotte, Cumberland, Halifax, Nelson,

Pittsylvania, and Prince Edward.

Amherst Residency

Contact:

Mr. M. C. McCormack

Resident Engineer

Address:

P.O. Box 190

Amherst, Virginia 24521

Telephone:

(804) 946-7631

Service Areas:

Counties of Amherst and Nelson.

Appoxmattox Residency

Contact:

Mr. T. E. Pittman

Resident Engineer

Address:

P.O. Box 249

Appoxmattox, Virginia 24522

Telephone:

(804) 352-7135

Service Areas: Counties of Appomattox and Campbell.

Chatham Residency

Contact:

Mr. T. A. Wiles, IV

Resident Engineer

Address:

P.O. Box 309

Chatham, Virginia 24531

Telephone:

(804) 432-8124

Service Area:

Pittsylvania County.

Salem District

Contact: Mr. B. W. Sumpter

District Engineer

Address: P.O. Box 3071

Salem, Virginia 24153

Telephone: (703) 387-5347

Service Areas: Counties of Bedford, Botetourt, Carroll, Craig,

Floyd, Franklin, Giles, Henry, Montgomery, Patrick,

Pulaski, and Roanoke.

Bedford Residency

Contact: Mr. N. B. Harvey

Resident Engineer

Address: P.O. Box 446

Bedford, Virginia 24523

Telephone:

Service Area:

Christiansburg Virginia

(703) 586-3552 Bedford County.

Contact: Mr. Frank Norris

Resident Engineer

Address:

P.O. Box 420

Christiansburg, Virginia 24073

Telephone:

(703) 382-2994

Service Areas: Counties of Giles, Montgomery, and Pulaski.

Hillsville Residency

Contact: Mr. J. F. Gates

Resident Engineer

Address:

P.O. Box 188

Hillsville, Virginia 24343

Telephone:

(703) 728-2813

Service Areas: Counties of Carroll and Floyd.

Martinsville Residency

Contact: Mr. J. M. Amos

Resident Engineer

Address:

P.O. Drawer 3631

Martinsville, Virginia 24115

Telephone:

(703) 629-2581

Service Areas: Counties of Henry and Patrick.

Rocky Mount Residency

Contact:

Mr. D. K. Beatty

Resident Engineer

Address:

P.O. Box 609

Rocky Mount, Virginia 24151

Telephone:

(703) 483-5262

Service Area:

Franklin County.

Salem Residency

Contact:

Mr. F. C. Altizer, Jr.

Resident Engineer

Address:

P.O. Box 3071

Salem, Virginia 24153

Telephone:

(703) 387-5488

Service Areas:

Counties of Botetourt, Craig, and Roanoke.

Staunton District

Contact:

Mr. P. F. Cecchini

District Engineer

Address:

P.O. Box 2249

Staunton, Virginia 24401

Telephone:

(703) 885-9935

Service Areas:

Counties of Alleghany, Augusta, Bath, Clarke,

Frederick, Highland, Page, Rockbridge, Rockingham,

Shenandoah, and Warren.

Lexington Residency

Contact:

Mr. L. G. Ferris

Resident Engineer

Address:

P.O. Box 934

Lexington, Virginia 24450 (703) 463-3108

Telephone:

Serivce Areas: Counties of Alleghany, Bath, and Rockbridge.

City Engineering

Bedford

Contact: Mr. Sam Broesamle

Director of Public Works

or

Mr. David Ballard

Engineer

Address: P.O. Box 807

Bedford, Virginia 24523

Telephone: (703) 586-9166 (Broesamle)

(703) 586-0159 (Ballard)

Clifton Forge

Contact: Mr. Donald A. Allen

Director of Public Works

Address: Howard Street

Clifton Forge, Virginia 24422

Telephone: (703) 863-8071

Covington

Contact: Mr. Oscar Peters

Director of Public Works

Address: N. Maple Avenue

Covington, Virginia 24426

Telephone: (703) 962-4921

Danville

Contact: Mr. W. V. Cousins

Director of Public Works

or

Mr. A. R. Daniels

Engineer

Address: P.O. Box 3300

Danville, Virginia 24543

Telephone: (804) 799-5245 (Cousins)

(804) 799-5260 (Daniels)

Lynchburg

Contact: Mr. Raymond A. Booth, P.E.

Director of Public Works

or

Mr. Charles A. Evans Professional Engineer

Address: Box 60, City Hall

Lynchburg, Virginia 24505

Telephone: (804) 847-1362 (Booth)

(804) 847-1360 (Evans)

Martinsville

Contact: Mr. Leon E. Towanicke, P.E.

Director of Public Works

Address: P.O. Drawer 1112

Martinsville, Virginia 24112

Telephone: (703) 638-3971

Radford

Contact: Mr. Jim Hunt

Director of Public Works

Address: 619 2nd Street

Radford, Virginia 24141

Telephone: (703) 639-6321

Roanoke

Contact: Mr. William F. Clark

Director of Public Works

or

Mr. Charles Huffine

Engineer

Address: 215 Church Avenue

Roanoke, Virginia 24011

Telephone: (703) 981-2741 (Clark)

(703) 981-2731 (Huffine)

Salem

Contact: Mr. John Abbott

Professional Engineer

Address: P.O. Box 869

Salem, Virginia 24153

Telephone: (703) 375-3032

Public Schools

Alleghany County (Clifton Forge)

Contact: Dr. E. Mark Pace

Superintendent of Schools

Address: 110 Rosedale Avenue

Covington, Virginia 24426

Telephone: (703) 962-9966

Amherst County

Contact: Mr. Russell Watson

Superintendent of Schools

Address: P.O. Box 469

Amherst, Virginia 24521

Telephone: (804) 946-9386

Appomattox County

Contact: Mr. Lloyd Walton

Superintendent of Schools

Address: P.O. Box 548

Appomattox, Virginia 24522

Telephone: (804) 352-8251

Bedford City

Contact: Mr. Earl Savage

Superintendent of Schools

Address: Municipal Bldg. E. Main Street

Bedford, Virginia 24523

Telephone: (703) 586-0016

Bedford County

Contact: Dr. J. Sam Meek

Superintendent of Schools

Address: P.O. Box 748

Bedford, Virginia 24523

Telephone: (703) 586-1045

Botetourt County

Contact: Mr. M. Fleming Ring, Jr.

Superintendent of Schools

Address: P.O. Box 133

Daleville, Virginia 24083

Telephone: (703) 992-5080

Campbell County

Contact: Dr. George Nolley

Superintendent of Schools

Address: P.O. Box 99

Rustburg, Virginia 24588

Telephone: (804) 847-0961

Clifton Forge (Alleghany County)

Contact: Dr. E. Mark Pace

Superintendent of Schools

Address: 110 Rosedale Avenue

Covington, Virginia 24426

Telephone: (703) 962-9966

Covington

Contact: Dr. Jerry Webb

Superintendent of Schools

Address: 340 E. Walnut Street

Covington, Virginia 24426

Telephone: (703) 962-1073

Craig County

Contact: Mr. C. Lindsey Suggs

Superintendent of Schools

Address: P.O. Box 245

New Castle, Virginia 24127

Telephone: (703) 864-5191

Danville

Contact: Mr. Thomas E. Truitt

Superintendent of Schools

Address: Municipal Bldg.

Danville, Virginia 24541

Telephone: (804) 799-6400

Floyd County

Contact: Mr. Birchard Hatcher

Superintendent of Schools

Address: RFD 1, Box 4A

Floyd, Virginia 24091

Telephone: (703) 745-2161

Franklin County

Contact: Mr. Leonard Gireau

Superintendent of Schools

Address: RFD 6, Box 320A

Rocky Mount, Virginia 24151

Telephone: (703) 483-5138

Giles County

Contact: Mr. Harold Absher

Superintendent of Schools

Address: RFD 1, Box 86

Pearisburg, Virginia 24134

Telephone: (703) 921-1421

Henry County

Contact: Dr. Virgil R. Poore

Superintendent of Schools

Address: P.O. Box 7

Collinsville, Virginia 24078

Telephone: (703) 638-5311

Lynchburg

Contact: Dr. Joseph Spagnola

Superintendent of Schools

Address: P.O. Box 1599

Lynchburg, Virginia 24505

Telephone: (804) 847-1597

Martinsville

Contact: Dr. James Caulkins

Superintendent of Schools

Address: Smith Road

Martinsville, Virginia 24112

Telephone: (703) 632-6313

Montgomery County

Contact: Mr. James Moye

Superintendent of Schools

Address: 200 Jenkin Street

Christiansburg, Virginia 24073

Telephone: (703) 382-4901

Patrick County

Contact: Mr. Ernest Worley

Superintendent of Schools

Address: Patrick County Schools

Stuart, Virginia 24171

Telephone: (703) 694-3163

Pittsylvania County

Contact: Mr. John Neely

Superintendent of Schools

Address: P.O. Box 232

Chatham, Virginia 24531

Telephone: (804) 432-2761

1.3

Pulaski County

Contact: Mr. Kenneth J. Dobson

Superintendent of Schools

Address: 44 Third Street, NW

Pulaski, Virginia 24301

Telephone: (703) 980-2237

Radford

Contact: Dr. Charles Franklin

Superintendent of Schools

Address: 1612 Wadsworth Street

Radford, Virginia 24141

Telephone: (703) 639-2464

Roanoke City

Contact: Dr. Frank Tota

Superintendent of Schools

Address: 40 Douglas Avenue, NW

Roanoke, Virginia 24011

Telephone: (703) 981-2381

Roanoke County

Contact: Mr. Bayse E. Wilson

Superintendent of Schools

Address: 526 South College Avenue

Salem, Virginia 24153

Telephone: (703) 387-6400

Salem

Contact: Mr. Walter A. Hunt

Superintendent of Schools

Address: 19 N. College Avenue

Salem, Virginia 24153

Telephone: (703) 389-0130

City Management

Bedford

Contact: Mr. Jack Gross

City Manager

Address: Municipal Bldg.

E. Main Street

Box 807

Bedford, Virginia 24523

Telephone: (703) 586-8974

Clifton Forge

Contact: Mr. Roger D. Baker

City Manager

Address: P.O. Box 631

Clifton Forge, Virginia 24422

Telephone: (703) 863-5091

Covington

Contact: Mr. Michael Mahaney

City Manager

Address: City Hall

Court & Locust Streets

Covington, Virginia 24426

Telephone: (703) 962-4984

Danville

Contact: Mr. Charles F. Church

City Manager

Address: P.O. Box 330

Danville, Virginia 24543

Telephone: (804) 799-5100

-1000

Lynchburg

Contact:

Mr. E. Allen Culverhouse

City Manager

Address:

P.O. Box 60

Lynchburg, Virginia 24505

Telephone:

(804) 847-1443

Martinsville

Contact:

Mr. George W. Brown

City Manager

Address:

Municipal Bldg.

Martinsville, Virginia 24112

Telephone:

(703) 638-3971

Radford

Contact:

Mr. Robert P. Ashbury, Jr.

City Manager

Address:

619 Second Street

Radford, Virginia 24141

Telephone:

(703) 639-9626

Roanoke

Contact:

Mr. W. Robert Herbert

City Manager

Address:

215 Church Avenue, SW

Roanoke, Virginia 24011

Telephone:

(703) 981-2333

Salem

Contact:

Mr. William Paxton, Jr.

City Manager

Address:

North Broad Street

Salem, Virginia 24153

Telephone:

(703) 375-3016

County Administration

Alleghany County

Contact: Mr. Macon Sammons

County Administrator

Address: P.O. Box 917

Covington, Virginia 24426

Telephone: (703) 962-4918

Amherst County

Contact: Mr. Stewart Shaner

County Administrator

Address: P.O. Box 390

Amherst, Virginia 24521

Telephone: (804) 946-9400

Appomattox County

Contact: Mr. Franklin Vaughn

Chairman, Board of Supervisors

Address: P.O. Box 909

Appomattox, Virginia 24522

Telephone: (804) 352-7191

Bedford County

Contact: Mr. Cecil C. Knowles

County Administrator

Address: P.O. Box 234

Bedford, Virginia 24523

Telephone: (703) 586-0421

Botetourt County

Contact: Mr. John Williamson

County Administrator

Address: P.O. Box 279

Fincastle, Virginia 24090

Telephone: (703) 992-8220

-1808

Campbell County

Contact: Mr. James L. Noffsinger

County Administrator

Address: County Office Building

P.O. Box 100

Rustburg, Virginia 24588

Telephone: (804) 847-0961 ext. 120

Craig County

Contact: Mr. Jeffrey D. Johnson

County Administrator

Address: P.O. Box 206

New Castle, Virginia 24127

Telephone: (703) 864-5010

Floyd County

Contact: Mr. Henry E. McDaniel

County Administrator

Address: P.O. Box 88

Floyd, Virginia 24091

Telephone: (703) 745-2028

Franklin County

Contact: Mr. Richard E. Huff, II

County Administrator

Address: 302 Virgil H. Goode Bldg.

Rocky Mount, Virginia 24151

Telephone: (703) 483-1315

Giles County

Contact: Mrs. Barbara Hobbs

County Administrator

Address: 129 North Main Street

Pearisburg, Virginia 24134

Telephone: (703) 921-2525

Henry County

Contact: Mr. C. Lee Lintecum

County Administrator

Address: Henry County Adm. Bldg.

P.O. Box 7

Collinsville, Virginia 24078

Telephone: (703) 632-1878

Montgomery County

Contact: Ms. Betty S. Thomas

County Administrator

Address: P.O. Box 806

Christiansburg, Virginia 24073

Telephone: (703) 382-1431

Patrick County

Contact: Mr. Barnie K. Day

County Administrator

Address: P.O. Box 466

Stuart, Virginia 24171

Telephone: (703) 694-6094

Pittsylvania County

Contact: Mr. William D. Sleeper

County Administrator

Address: P.O. Box 426

Chatham, Virginia 24531

Telephone: (804) 432-2041 ext. 200

Pulaski County

Contact: Mr. Sidney A. Clower

County Administrator

Address: 143 Third Street, NW

Pulaski, Virginia 24301

Telephone: (703) 980-8888 ext. 202

100%

Roanoke County

Mr. Elmer C. Hodge Contact:

Address:

County Administrator
P.O. Box 3800
Roanoke, Virginia 24015
(703) 772-2004

Telephone:

APPENDIX C DISTRICT 7 RESOURCE INVENTORY

•

.

.

Child Safety Seat Programs

Chesapeake Department of Social Services

Contact:

Ms. Carol Kerpelman

Address:

100 Outlaw Street

Chesapeake, Virginia 23220

Telephone:

(804) 543-9211

Seats:

2 Infant, 27 Toddler (only to foster parents)

Charge:

None

Children's Hospital of the King's Daughters

Contact:

Ms. Beverly H. Bullock

Address:

800 W. Olney Road

Norfolk, Virginia 23507

Telephone:

(804) 628-7273

Seats:

25 Convertible

Charge:

None

DePaul Hospital

Contact:

Ms. Joan DiSandro 150 Kingsley Lane

Address:

Norfolk, Virginia 23505

Telephone:

(804) 489-5354

Seats:

650 Infant (only to discharged OB patients)

Charge:

\$15 deposit, \$5 per 6 months

Hampton General Hospital

Contact:

Ms. Deborah Robins

Address:

3120 Victoria Blvd.

Hampton, Virginia 23669

Telephone:

(804) 727-7139---

Seats:

2,000+ Infant (only to discharged OB patients)

Charge:

None

11323

Junior Women's Club of Northampton County

Contact: Ms. Ann L. Custis

Address: P.O. Box 398

Belle Haven, Virginia 23306

Telephone: (804) 442-6199

Seats: 45 Infant, 45 Toddler; also sell seats at cost Charge: \$15 deposit for Infant, \$20 deposit for Toddler

Mary Immaculate Hospital

Contact: Sister M. Olivia

Address: 800 Denbigh Blvd.

Newport News, Virginia 23601

Telephone: (804) 872-0149

Seats: 150 Infant (only to discharged OB patients)

Charge: None

Mental Health Department Disabilities Program

Contact: Ms. Patty Field

Address: Pembroke 6, Suite 218

Virginia Beach, Virginia 23462

Telephone: (804) 499-7619 Seats: 50 Convertible

Charge: None to those who qualify

Norfolk General Hospital

Contact: Ms. Mary Rich or Ms. Terri Chambers

Address: 500 Gresham Drive

Norfolk, Virginia 23507

Telephone: (804) 628-3371

Seats: 700 Infant (only to discharged OB patients)

Charge: \$10 deposit, \$10 per 9 months

Northampton - Accomack Memorial Hospital

Contact: Ms. Bonnie P. Lewis

Address: Nassawadox, Virginia 23412

Telephone: (804) 442-6199

Seats: 45 Infant (only for discharged OB patients)

Charge: \$15 deposit, \$15 per 9 months

Portsmouth Armed Services

Contact:

Ms. Kathleen Fishburn

Address:

509 King Street

Portsmouth, Virginia 23704

Telephone:

(804) 397-1675

Seats:

100 Infant (only to active military personnel)

Charge:

None

Portsmouth Department of Social Services

Contact:

Ms. Dorothy Wyron

Address:

700 North Street

Portsmouth, Virginia 23704

Telephone:

(804) 393-3600

Seats:

24 Convertible (only to foster parents)

Charge:

None

Riverside Hospital

Contact:

Ms. Mary Thompson

Address:

500 J. Clyde Morris Blvd.

Newport News, Virginia 23602

Telephone:

(804) 599-2004

Seats:

400 Infant (only to discharged OB patients)

Charge:

None

Virginia Beach General Hospital

Contact:

Ms. Mary Morris

Address:

1062 First Colonial Road

Virginia Beach, Virginia 23454

Telephone:

(804) 481-8360

Seats:

450 Infant

Charge:

\$10 deposit, \$5 per 6 months

Virginia Beach Health Department

Contact:

Ms. Anna Leuci

Address:

930 Independence Blvd.

Virginia Beach, Virginia 23455

Telephone:

(804) 499-7619

Seats:

76 Infant and Toddler

Charge:

None

Alcohol Safety Action Programs

Eastern Shore ASAP

Contact:

Mr. Carl Bundick, Director

Address:

P.O. Box 433

Accomac, Virginia 23301

Telephone:

(804) 787-7220

Service Areas:

Counties of Accomack and Northampton.

Peninsula ASAP

Contact:

Mr. Theodore Fitzgerald, Director

Address:

760 J. Clyde Morris Blvd.

Newport News, Virginia 23601

Telephone:

(804) 595-3301

Service Areas:

Counties of James City, New Kent, and York. Cities

of Hampton, Newport News, Poquoson, and

Williamsburg.

Southeastern Virginia ASAP

Contact:

Mr. William McCollum, Director

Address:

505 Washington Street

Suite 710

Portsmouth, Virginia 23704

Telephone:

(804) 399-1507

Service Areas:

Counties of Isle of Wight and Southampton. Cities of Chesapeake, Franklin, Portsmouth, and Suffolk.

Town of Smithfield.

Tidewater Virginia ASAP

Contact:

Mr. Jack Andrews, Director

Address:

5163 Cleveland Street

Virginia Beach, Virginia 23462

Telephone:

(804) 499-0571

Service Areas: Cities of Norfolk and Virginia Beach.

Other Alcohol Resources

Eastern Shore Task Force on Drunk Driving

Contact: Mr. Jim Barcroft

Address: Chesapeake Bay Bridge Tunnel

Chesapeake, Virginia

Telephone: (804) 442-9071

Virginians Opposing Drunk Driving

Contact: Ms. Lillian DeVenny

Address: P.O. Box 62302

Virginia Beach, Virginia 23462

Telephone: (804) 497-2494 (Office)

(804) 464-6827 (Home)

City Police Departments

Chesapeake

Contact: Colo

Colonel I. M. Shipley

Address:

Chesapeake Police Department

Public Safety Building 304 Albermarle Drive

Chesapeake, Virginia 23320

Telephone: (804) 547-6161

Hampton

Contact:

Captain Charles G. Hunter, Jr.

Administrative Services

Address:

Hampton Police Department

40 East Virginia Lincoln Street

Hampton, Virginia 23669

Telephone: (804) 727-6510

Newport News

Contact:

Deputy Chief J. A. Carey

Address:

Newport News Police Department

224 26th Street

Newport News, Virginia 23607

Telephone: (804) 247-8461

Norfolk

Contact:

Deputy Chief J. L. Andrews

or

Deputy Chief James F. Ownes

Address:

Norfolk Police Department

Public Safety Building 801 East City Hall Avenue

Norfolk, Virginia 23510

Telephone: (8

(804) 441-2266 (Andrews)

(804) 441-2268 (Ownes)

Poquoson

Contact: Chief John T. White

Address: Poquoson Police Department

Municipal Building 836 Poquoson Avenue

Poquoson, Virginia 23662

Telephone: (804) 868-7151

Portsmouth

Contact: Chief Joseph S. Koziol

Address: Portsmouth Police Department

711 Crawford Street

Portsmouth, Virginia 23704

Telephone: (804) 393-8257

Virginia Beach

Contact: Chief Charles R. Well

Address: Virginia Beach Police Department

Public Safety Building

Municipal Center

Virginia Beach, Virginia 23456

Telephone: (804) 427-4141

Sheriff Departments

Accomack County

Contact:

Sheriff Edward F. Gardner

Address:

Accomack County Sheriff Department

Post Office Box

Accomac, Virginia 23301

Telephone:

(804) 787-1131

Northampton County

Contact:

Sheriff William T. Belote

Address:

Northampton County Sheriff Department

P.O. Box 1052

Eastville, Virginia 23347

Telephone: (804) 678-5106

York County

Contact:

Sheriff P. S. Williams

Address:

York County Sheriff Department

P.O. Box 396

Yorktown, Virginia 23690

Telephone: (804) 898-0222

Military Police Departments

Fort Eustis

Contact:

Lt. Col. Paul Tenhet

Address:

Provost Marshalls Office

Fort Eustis, Virginia 23604

Telephone: (804) 878-4555

Fort Story

Contact:

Captain Ronald D. Downing

Address:

Provost Marshalls Office Fort Story, Virginia 23459

Telephone: (804) 422-7141

Langley Air Force Base

Contact:

Lt. Col. Robert L. Gage

Chief of Security

Address:

Langley AFB, Virginia 23665-5000

Telephone:

(804) 764-7035

Naval Amphibious Base

Contact:

Chief L. R. Eaton

Address:

NavPhiBase, Little Creek

Norfolk, Virginia 23521

Telephone:

(804) 464-7438

Norfolk Naval Base

Contact:

Chief Alan E. Gollihue

Address:

Naval Base Police

Naval Station

Norfolk, Virginia 23322

Telephone:

(804) 444-2361

Northwest Radio Station

Contact:

BMl Charles Chafin

Address:

MOU-1, NacSecGruActy Northwest

Chesapeake, Virginia 23322

Telephone: (804) 421-8203

Naval Air Station Oceana

Contact:

Chief T. K. Jeannotte

Address:

NAS Oceana Police Department

Building 320 Virginia Beach, Virginia 23460-5120

Telephone:

(804) 433-2427

Norfolk Naval Shipyard

Contact:

Deputy Chief C. H. Riddle

Address:

Norfolk Naval Shipyard

Police Department

Portsmouth, Virginia 23709-5000

Telephone:

(804) 396-5076

Selective Enforcement

Localities which have received a speed STEP grant since FY 1982:

Chesapeake

Contact: Colonel I. M. Shipley

Assistant Chief of Police

Address: Chesapeake Police Department

Public Safety Building 304 Albemarle Drive

Chesapeake, Virginia 23320

Telephone: (804) 547-6161

Norfolk

Contact: Deputy Chief J. L. Andrews

Address: Norfolk Police Department

Public Safety Building 801 East City Hall Avenue Norfolk, Virginia 23510

Telephone: (804) 441-2266

Portsmouth

Contact: Chief Joseph S. Koziol

Address: Portsmouth Police Department

711 Crawford Street

Portsmouth, Virginia 23704

Telephone: (804) 393-8257

Virginia Beach

Contact: Chief Charles R. Wall

Address: Virginia Beach Police Department

Public Safety Building

Municipal Center

Virginia Beach, Virginia 23456

Telephone: (804) 427-4141

Pedestrian Safety

Tidewater Automobile Association (AAA)

Contact: Mr. E. Wallace Timmons

Director of Public Affairs

Address: 739 Boush Street

P.O. Box 777

Norfolk, Virginia 23501

Telephone: (804) 622-5634

Localities participating in AAA pedestrian safety programs:

Chesapeake

Contact: Captain E. W. Klemp

Commanding Officer Support Services Bureau

Address: Chesapeake Police Department

Public Safety Building 304 Albemarle Drive

Chesapeake, Virginia 23320

Telephone: (804) 547-6161

Hampton

Contact: Lieutenant Joe D. Tugwell

Commander Traffic Administration Unit

Address: Hampton Police Department

40 East Lincoln Street Hampton, Virginia 23369

Telephone: (804) 727-6510

Newport News

Contact: Deputy Chief J. A. Carey

Deputy Chief for Administration

Address: Newport News Police Department

224 - 26th Street

Newport News, Virginia 23607

Telephone: (804) 247-8461

Norfolk

Contact: Captain V. L. Simmons

Commanding Officer, Traffic Division

Address: Norfolk Police Department

Traffic Division 975 Goff Street

Norfolk, Virginia 23504

Telephone: (804) 441-2210

Poquoson

Contact: Chief John T. White

Address: Poquoson Police Department

Municipal Building 836 Poquoson Avenue

Poquoson, Virginia 23662

Telephone: (804) 868-7151

Portsmouth

Contact: Chief Joseph S. Koziol

Address: Portsmouth Police Department

711 Crawford Street

Portsmouth, Virginia 23704

Telephone: (804) 393-8257

Virginia Beach

Contact: Captain W. Baker

Special Operations Bureau

Address: Virginia Beach Police Department

Public Safety Building

Municipal Center

Virginia Beach, Virginia 23456

Telephone: (804) 427-4606

Motorcycle Safety

Virginia Rider Training Program (DMV)

Contact: Ms. Susan R. Metcalf

Manager, Virginia Motorcycle Safety Program

Address: 2300 West Broad Street

P.O. Box 27412

Richmond, Virginia 23269

Telephone: (804) 257-1930

Community colleges offering motorcycle rider training programs:

Thomas Nelson Community College

Contact: Mr. Gino Canale

Address: 99 Thomas Nelson Drive

Hampton, Virginia 23666

Telephone: (804) 825-2935

Tidewater Community College (Chesapeake and Virginia Beach Campuses)

Contact: Mr. Don Brown

Tidewater Motorcycle Safety Associates

Address: 1428 Cedar Road

Chesapeake, Virginia 23320 or

1700 College Crescent

Virginia Beach, Virginia 23456

Telephone: (804) 587-6854

Transportation Safety Commissions

Chesapeake Transportation Safety Commission

Contact:

Mr. John Ben Gibson, Chairperson

Address:

1207 Godwin Avenue

Chesapeake, Virginia 23324

Telephone:

(804) 420-7920 (Office) (804) 545-0884 (Home)

Hampton Transportation Safety Commission

Contact:

Col. John L. Cheney (Ret.), Chairperson

Address:

482 Elizabeth Lake Drive

Hampton, Virginia 23669

Telephone:

(804) 851-2636

Newport News Transportation Safety Commission

Contact:

Mr. G. E. Tyson, Chairperson

Address:

12456 Warwick Blvd.

Newport News, Virginia 23606

Telephone:

(804) 599-8756

Norfolk Transportation Safety Commission

Contact:

Mr. Bill Wood, Secretary

Address:

Safety Section

East Wing City Hall Building

Norfolk, Virginia 23510

Telephone:

(804) 441-5293

Poquoson Transportation Safety Commission

Contact:

Mr. William Clarke, Chairperson

Address:

196 Odd Road

Poquoson, Virginia 23662

Telephone: (804) 868-6809

-1332

Portsmouth Transportation Safety Commission

Contact:

Mr. Horace S. Savage, Chairperson

Address:

801 Crawford Street

Portsmouth, Virginia 23704

Telephone:

(804) 393-8840

Virginia Beach Transportation Safety Commission

Contact:

Mr. Reeves Johnson, Chairperson

Address:

General Services

City of Virginia Beach Municipal Building

Virginia Beach, Virginia 23456

Telephone: (804) 427-8989

York County Transportation Safety Commission

Contact:

MK1 John Nickerson, USCG

Address:

U.S. Coast Guard Training Center

Yorktown, Virginia 23690

Telephone:

(804) $898-2320 \times 2533$

Other Organizations Active in Transportation Safety

American Association of Retired Persons (Chesapeake)

American Red Cross

Contact:

Mr. Frank Kirby

Executive Director

Address:

230 Fort Lane

Portsmouth, Virginia 23704

Telephone: (804) 393-1031

C & P Telephone Company

Address:

2404 Airline Blvd.

Portsmouth, Virginia

Telephone: (804) 399-1311

Cape Henry Mothers Club (Virginia Beach)

Eure Safety Supply Company

Contact:

Mr. Stan Eure

Address:

1228 South Military Highway

P.O. Box 1097

Chesapeake, Virginia 23320

Telephone:

(804) 743-4600

Hampton Roads Traffic Safety Specialists Association

Contact:

Mr. R. E. Christy

Address:

Department of Motor Vehicles

5745 Poplar Hall Drive

Norfolk, Virginia 23502

Telephone: (804) 461-1919

Kiwanis Club (Virginia Beach)

Kline Chevrolet Sales Corporation

Contact:

Mr. Irving Kline

Address:

South Military Highway and Greenbriar Road

Chesapeake, Virginia 23320

Telephone:

(804) 424-1811

Lone Star Industries

Contact:

Mr. Charles Adams

Safety Manger

Address:

977 Norfolk Square

P.O. Box 420

Norfolk, Virginia 23501

Telephone:

(804) 853-6701

Naval Safety Center

Contact:

Mr. James P. Briggs

Highway Safety Management Specialist

Address:

Naval Air Station

Norfolk, Virginia 23511

Telephone:

(804) 444-3344

Newport News Shipbuilding and Dry Dock Company

Contact:

Mr. Charles Klein

Director of Safety

Address:

4101 Washington Avenue

Newport News, Virginia 23607

Telephone:

(804) 380-2000

Norfolk Community Service Board

Contact:

Ms. Georjeane Blumbling

Address:

Suite 830

Maritime Tower

234 Monticello Avenue Norfolk, Virginia 23510

Norfolk Public Schools

Contact:

Mr. Don L. Long

Director of Transportation

Address:

966 Bellmore Avenue

Norfolk, Virginia 23504

Telephone:

(804) 441-2974

Optimist Club (Virginia Beach)

Students Against Drunk Driving

Contact:

Mr. G. E. Tyson

Address:

Christopher Newport College

Newport News, Virginia

Telephone:

(804) 599-7000

U.S. Army Transportation Center

Contact:

Mr. Randy Renfre

Deputy Safety Director

Address:

Fort Eustis, Virginia 23604

Telephone:

(804) 878-3995/5605

Veterans of Foreign Wars (Poquoson)

Virginia Association of Chamber of Commerce Executives

Address:

Chesapeake Chamber of Commerce

1324 Battlefield Blvd., North

P.O. Box 1776

Chesapeake, Virginia 23220

Telephone: (804) 547-2118

Trauma Centers

Hampton General Hospital

Address:

3120 Victoria Blvd.

Hampton, Virginia 23661

Telephone:

(804) 727-7000

Type of Service:

Level II

Mary Immaculate Hospital

Address:

800 Denbigh Blvd.

Newport News, Virginia 23602

Telephone:

(804) 872-0100

Type of Service:

Level III

Norfolk General Hospital

Address:

600 Gresham Drive

Norfolk, Virginia 23507

Telephone:

(804) 628-3000

Type of Service:

Level I

Riverside Hospital

Address:

500 J. Clyde Morris Blvd.

Newport News, Virginia 23601

Telephone:

(804) 599-2000

Type of Service:

Level II

Regional EMS Councils

Peninsulas EMS Council

Contact:

Ms. Jane Willis

Director

Address:

P.O. Box 1080

Hayes, Virginia 23072

Telephone:

(804) 642-6118

Service Areas:

Counties of Essex, Gloucester, James City, King and Queen, King William, Lancaster, Mathews, Middlesex, Northumberland, Richmond, Westmoreland, and York. Cities of Hampton, Newport News, Poquoson, and Williamsburg. (Region VII, Planning Districts 17,

18, and 21.)

Tidewater EMS Council

Contact:

Mr. Kent Weber

Director

Address:

855 West Brambleton Avenue

Norfolk, Virginia 23510

Telephone:

(804) 446-5179

Service Areas:

Counties of Accomack, Isle of Wight, Northampton, and Southampton. Cities of Chesapeake, Franklin,

Norfolk, Portsmouth, Suffolk, and Virginia Beach.

(Region VIII, Planning Districts 20 and 22.)

Virginia Department of Transportation

Suffolk District

Contact:

Mr. C. A. Nash, Jr. District Engineer

Address:

P.O. Box 1070

Suffolk, Virginia 23434

Telephone:

(804) 539-8701

Service Areas:

Counties of Accomack, Greensville, Isle of Wight,

James City, Northampton, Southampton, Surry,

Sussex, and York. Cities of Chesapeake, Hampton,

Newport News, Norfolk, Poquoson, Portsmouth, Suffolk, Virginia Beach, and Williamsburg.

Accomac Residency

Contact:

Mr. W. M. Cumming, Jr.

Resident Engineer

Address:

P.O. Box 278

Accomac, Virginia 23301

Telephone:

(804) 787-1550

Service Areas: Counties of Accomack and Northampton.

Norfolk Residency

Contact:

Mr. P. D. Gribok

Address:

Resident Engineer P.O. Box 1366

Chesapeake, Virginia 23320

Telephone:

(804) 545-4685

Service Areas:

Cities of Chesapeake, Norfolk, Portsmouth, and

Virginia Beach.

Williamsburg Residency

Contact:

Mr. F. N. Hall

Resident Engineer

Address:

P.O. Box HD

Williamsburg, Virginia 23187

Telephone:

(804) 253-4832

Service Areas:

Counties of James City and York. Cities of

Hampton, Newport News, Poquoson, and Williamsburg.

City Engineering

Chesapeake

Contact: Mr. D. R. Stout

City Engineer

Address: P.O. Box 15225

Chesapeake, Virginia 23320

Telephone: (804) 547-6101

Hampton

Contact: Mr. Joseph L. Womack, Jr.

City Engineer

Address: City Hall

22 E. Lincoln Street

Hampton, Virginia 23669

Telephone: (804) 727-6388

Newport News

Contact: Mr. Mostafa A. Sabbah, Ph.D., P.E.

Director of Engineering

Address: City Hall

2400 Washington Avenue

Newport News, Virginia 23607

Telephone: (804) 246-8611

Norfolk

Contact: Mr. H. E. Patterson

Traffic Engineer

Address: City Hall Building

8th Floor

Norfolk, Virginia 23510

Telephone: (804) 441-2351

Poquoson

Contact: Ms. Kristen Lawrence

City Engineer

Address: Municipal Building

836 Poquoson Avenue

Poquoson, Virginia 23662

Telephone: (804) 868-7151

Portsmouth

Contact: Mr. Richard Hartman

City Engineer

or

Mr. R. D. McDaniel

Traffic Engineer

Address: City Hall Building

801 Crawford Street

Portsmouth, Virginia 23704

Telephone: (804) 393-8566

Virginia Beach

Contact: Mr. D. R. Trueblood

Director of Engineering

or

Mr. John W. Herzke

Traffic Engineer

Address: Municipal Center

Virginia Beach, Virginia 23456

Telephone: (804) 427-4131 (Trueblood)

(804) 427-4491 (Herzke)

Public Schools

Accomack County

Contact: Mr. Charles Kline

Superintendent of Schools

Address: P.O. Box 330

Accomac, Virginia 23301

Telephone: (804) 787-3157

Chesapeake

Contact: Dr. C. Fred Bateman

Superintendent of Schools

Address: P.O. Box 15204

Chesapeake, Virginia 23320

Telephone: (804) 547-4114

Hampton

Contact: Dr. Donald R. Musselman

Superintendent of Schools

Address: P.O. Box 4217

Hampton, Virginia 23664

Telephone: (804) 851-8411 ext. 200

Newport News

Contact: Mr. Donald S. Bruno

Superintendent of Schools

Address: 12465 Warwick Blvd.

Newport News, Virginia 23606

Telephone: (804) 599-8600

Norfolk

Contact: Dr. Gene R. Carter

Superintendent of Schools

Address: P.O. Box 1357

Norfolk, Virginia 23501

Telephone: (804) 441-2107

Northampton County

Contact: Mr. George W. Young

Superintendent of Schools

Address: P.O. Box 37

Eastville, Virginia 23347

Telephone: (804) 678-5151

Poquoson

Contact: Dr. Raymond E. Vernall

Superintendent of Schools

Address: P.O. Drawer 2068

Poquoson, Virginia 23662

Telephone: (804) 868-6666

${\tt Portsmouth}$

Contact: Dr. T. M. Cherry

Acting Superintendent of Schools

Address: P.O. Box 998

Portsmouth, Virginia 23705

Telephone: (804) 393-8742

Virginia Beach

Contact: Dr. E. E. Brickell

Superintendent of Schools

Address: P.O. Box 6038

Virginia Beach, Virginia 23456

Telephone: (804) 427-4326

York County

Contact: Dr. Judith Whitmore

Superintendent of Schools

Address: 302 Dare Road

Grafton, Virginia 23692

Telephone: (804) 898-0300

City Management

Chesapeake

Contact: Mr. William D. Scalf

City Manager

Address: P.O. Box 15225

Chesapeake, Virginia 23320

Telephone: (804) 547-6166

Hampton

Contact: Mr. Robert J. O'Neill, Jr.

City Manager

Address: City Hall

22 Lincoln Street

Hampton, Virginia 23669

Telephone: (804) 727-6392

Newport News

Contact: Mr. Edgar Maroney

City Manager

Address: City Hall

2400 Washington Avenue

Newport News, Virginia 23607

Telephone: (804) 247-8411

Poquoson

Contact: Mr. Robert Murphy

City Manager

Address: Municipal Building

836 Poquoson Avenue

Poquoson, Virginia 23662

Telephone: (804) 868-7151

-1014

Norfolk

Contact: Mr. Julian F. Hirst

City Manager

Address: City Hall Building

Room 1101

Norfolk, Virginia 23510

Telephone: (804) 441-2471

Portsmouth

Contact: Mr. George L. Hanbury

City Manager

Address: City Hall Building

801 Crawford Street

Portsmouth, Virginia 23704

Telephone: (804) 393-8641

Virginia Beach

Contact: Mr. Thomas H. Muehlenbeck

City Manager

Address: Municipal Center

Virginia Beach, Virginia 23456

Telephone: (804) 427-4242

County Administration

Accomack County

Contact: Mr. Haro

Mr. Harold L. Johnston

County Administrator

Address: P.O. Box 388

Accomac, Virginia 23301

Telephone: (804) 787-4289

Northampton County

Contact:

Mr. R, Keith Bull

County Administrator

Address:

P.O. Box 66

Eastville, Virginia 23347

Telephone:

(804) 678-5148

York County

Contact:

Mr. John M. Richardson

County Administrator

Address:

P.O. Box 532

Yorktown, Virginia 23690

Telephone: (804) 898-0080